	



Minutes of Health & Housing Committee

Meeting Date:

Thursday, 17 September 2009 starting at 6.30pm

Present:

Councillor S Hirst (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Environmental Health Manager, Financial Services Manager, Housing Strategy Officer

390
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors 

K Hind, L Rimmer, C Ross and J Waddington.

391
MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting held on 23 July 2009 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

There was a request that a regular information item be included on future agendas on affordable housing schemes.

392
DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS

There were no declarations of interest.

393
PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

There was no public participation.

394
REFERENCES FROM OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

There were no references from Overview and Scrutiny Committee. 

395
PROCUREMENT ARRANGEMENT FOR DISABLED FACILITY ADAPTATIONS

The Chief Executive submitted a report proposing a change to the processing of disabled facilities grants by entering into a procurement arrangement with Ribble Valley Homes.  The Housing Strategy Officer informed Committee that each year 40 disabled facilities grants are funded, the majority of which are bathroom adaptations.  For each adaptation an initial visit is carried out to complete the application forms and carry out the Means Test, a second visit is made with a technical officer and the occupational therapist to agree the proposed adaptation, then a specification is drawn up which is approved by all parties and then sent out for tender.  Tendering out for each and every job adds at least one month to the process and it is felt that this does not provide the best service to the applicant who has often had a long wait prior to the Council being involved.  

She informed Committee that Ribble Valley Homes undertake all adaptations to their stock and have a procurement arrangement for these and all the bathroom modernisations.  Having an agreed contractor removes the need for tendering and therefore significantly reduced the processing time for adaptations.  She proposed that the Council’s disabled facilities grant for bathroom adaptations might be included in the next procurement process for all bathroom modernisation and adaptation undertaken by Ribble Valley Homes.  Inclusion in this would have the benefit of significant economies of scale and there would be savings on each job undertaken combined with a reduction in time delay to the benefit of the applicant. 

Committee discussed the advantages or otherwise of being part of this sort of arrangement and felt that more information was required.

RESOLVED:
That

1.
Committee investigate the inclusion of the Council’s disabled facility bathroom adaptations in the next procurement process with Ribble Valley Homes;  and

2.
if significant savings and improved service delivery can be demonstrated it be reported to the next Committee with details of the procurement agreement and current contractors. 

396
PROVISION OF ADDITIONAL DOG WASTE BINS

The Director of Development Services submitted a report asking Committee to consider the provision of additional dog waste bins.  He reminded Committee that the Council declared priorities for the coming year included the provision of extra dog bins and the means to collect the waste as well as to go out to schools and restart the Authority’s litter education programme.  He also informed Committee that the Council currently provides and maintains 78 dog waste bins within the Borough.  Although there are no statutory duty for Councils to provide dog waste bins they are provided for the convenience of dog owners and to encourage dog owners to behave responsibly.  The current policy for dog waste bin provision is to provide bins to address problems of dog fouling to land for which there is a statutory duty to keep clean, ie the highway and public open spaces.  He also informed Committee that there is currently a waiting list and expressions of interest for additional dog waste bins from Billington, Chipping, Clitheroe, Grindleton, Longridge, Sabden, Slaidburn and Simonstone Parish Councils.  

The current emptying arrangements are also complicated in that the Direct Services empty 56 of the bins and the Dog Wardens empty 22 of the bins.  This is generally undertaken twice weekly.  He went on to inform Committee that from April 2010 an additional issue to be resolved will be the requirement for the Council to keep dog bin waste separate from general household waste as general waste is to be subject to further sorting by hand.  This will require all dog bin waste to be delivered directly to Whinney Hill Landfill for disposal which will have obvious resource implications.  He felt that any further extension of dog waste bin provision would require a centralisation of emptying that should be undertaken entirely by the Council’s Direct Services Department in order for it to be more cost effective.  This would also necessitate a dedicated cleansing operative to be appointed, provided with a dedicated vehicle to empty all dog waste bins and transport the waste direct to Whinney Hill.  The Environmental Health Manager highlighted the resource implications of such an arrangement.

Councillors felt that the provision of extra dog waste bins was a priority but that the implementation was subject to discussion and that consideration should be given as to the most economic way in which to deal with it.  Members wished to see more options for carrying out dog waste bin emptying to be explored.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee

1.
confirm the policy for dog bin provision as set out in the report;

2.
confirm the policy of a five year phased programme for provision as set out in the report;

3.
make a recommendation to Policy and Finance Committee to consider the recommendations of this report and seek suitable finance to provide a rolling programme of 20 additional dog waste bins in the first year and 10 in the subsequent 4 years;

4.
ask Officers to explore other options and costings for collection and disposal of dog waste and submit a further report to Committee for consideration; and

5.
agree to consult Town/Parish Councils on the siting of additional dog waste bins within their respective areas.  

397
REVIEW OF BROAD RENTAL MARKET AREA FOR HOUSING BENEFIT – UPDATE

The Director of Resources submitted a report informing Committee about the developments that have occurred recently.  He reminded Committee that in 2007 the TRS had reviewed all locality/BRNAs in the country and made substantial changes that covered the major part of the Ribble Valley.  This resulted in reduced housing benefit awards for the majority of claimants in this area which had caused considerable hardship for those affected. After many representations to the TRS they agreed to reinstate the original Ribble Valley locality but had subsequently had another review which had now included Ribble Valley in an enlarged new East Lancashire locality to include the towns of Haslingden, Rawtenstall and Bacup.  Following the resolution of Committee in March a letter had been written to the TRS expressing out objections, advice had been taken from the Council’s Legal Section who had indicated that a judicial review would cost in excess of £50,000, and a letter had been written to the local MP.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted. 

398
HEALTH PROMOTION AND PUBLIC HEALTH ISSUES

Councillor Hilton gave a verbal report updating Committee on ongoing issues with the PCT that were cross cutting with the Borough Council.  She informed Committee that she would be part of a task group looking at specific problems that affected the Ribble Valley with regard to geographical inequality.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted. 

399
AFFORDABLE HOUSING TOUR

The Housing Strategy Officer reminded Committee that a tour of affordable housing sites will take place on Wednesday, 23 September and that if anyone wished to attend they should let her know as soon as possible.  

400
GENERAL REPORT – DIRECTOR OF DEVELOPMENT SERVICES

The Director of Development Services submitted a report for Committee’s information which included an update on the situation with pandemic flu, compulsory micro chipping campaign and dog fouling. 

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted. 

401
REPORTS OF REPRESENTATIVES ON OUTSIDE BODIES

A request was made that a report be submitted with regard to Ribble Valley Homes.  The Chief Executive reported that he had requested copies of their annual reports and accounts and that this would be submitted to the next meeting of Committee.

402
EXCLUSION OF PRESS AND PUBLIC

RESOLVED:
That by virtue of the fact that the following items of business be Exempt Information Under Category 7 of Schedule 12A of the Local Government Act 1972, the press and public be now excluded from the meeting.

403
EMPTY PROPERTY UPDATE

The Chief Executive submitted a report for Committee’s information updating them on the progress to date on bringing priority empty properties back into use.  A request was also made of Councillors that if they were aware of any empty properties that should be added to the list they should let the Housing Strategy Officer know.

404
GENERAL REPORT – GRANTS

The Chief Executive submitted details of seven disabled facility grants and one landlord tenant grant which had been approved.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted. 

405
STRATEGIC HOUSING WORKING GROUP MINUTES

The Chief Executive submitted a report for Committee’s information on the progress of affordable developments and the decisions made by the Strategic Housing Working Group.  The report included the minutes from meetings held on 5 and 15 August 2009.

RESOLVED:
That the report be noted. 

406
APPROVAL TO PURCHASE LAND FOR CLITHEROE CEMETERY

The Director of Development Services submitted a report asking Committee to support and recommend to Policy and Finance Committee the purchase of additional land for Clitheroe Cemetery, Waddington Road.  He gave the background of the way the Cemetery had grown over the years since 1974 when Ribble Valley Borough Council took over the responsibility and reminded Committee that the Waddington Road Cemetery is the only Council controlled facility within the District and is the only facility which accepts remains for traditional internment as coffin burials, ashes and, more recently, had introduced the popular options of woodland burial and memorial trees within the Commemorative Arboretum. He outlined the issues surrounding the acquisition of further land including a purchase price for various aspects.  

RESOLVED:
That Committee 

1.
approve in principle to extend the Cemetery as outlined in the report; and

2.
recommend to Policy and Finance Committee that additional financial provision be made in order to make the necessary acquisitions to extend the Cemetery as outlined in the report. 

The meeting closed at 8.02pm.

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact John Heap (414461).
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